
 

THE LIBRARY BOARD 

of 

THE LIBRARY OF VIRGINIA 

 

FRIDAY, JUNE 26, 2020 

 

AGENDA 

 

10:00 a.m. The Library Board Meeting Electronic Meeting  

 

Members of the public may view the  meeting at 

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC8rZypeG4_Pu8aDkigY-Nbg 

For assistance during the meeting, please call the Office of the Librarian at 804-692-3535 

~ 

In the event of technical difficulties with the above, the meeting will be moved to the Library’s  

GoToWebinar platform.  To join, dial 1-213-929-4212 and enter access code 200 346 229. 

 

 

I. Call to Order/Welcome/Quorum                   L. Preston Bryant, Jr., Chair  

II. Approval of Agenda                          The Board 

III.      Approval of the Library Board Minutes of January 6, 2020                                 The Board 

IV.       Public Library Development Committee                          Shelley Viola Murphy  

A.  Presentation of State Aid Waiver Requests            Kim Armentrout 

Action Item:  Approval of State Aid Waiver Requests 

 

B.  FY 21 State Aid Allotments to Virginia Public Libraries          Kim Armentrout 

Acton Item:  Approval of FY 21 State Aid Allotments  

 

V.      Information Items 

A. Statement of Financial Condition and Budget Update                           Connie Warne 

B. COVID-19 Response and Reopening Plan               Sandra G. Treadway 

 

VI.     Report of the Executive Committee       L. Preston Bryant, Jr., Chair 
Action Item:  Approval of Extension of Librarian’s Contract 

 

VII.   Report of the Nominating Committee     L. Preston Bryant, Jr., Chair 

Action Item:  Approval of Proposed Slate of Officers for 2020-2021 

 

VIII.     Report of the Chair                   L. Preston Bryant, Jr., Chair 

Action Items:   Approval of Proposed Meeting Dates for 2020-2021   

 Approval of Resolutions for Board service 

IX.    Old or New Business  

X. Adjournment  

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC8rZypeG4_Pu8aDkigY-Nbg
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Technical Waivers 
 

Personnel Changes: 

 Bedford 

 Blue Ridge 

 Caroline 

 Colonial Heights 

 Danville 

 Galax-Carroll 

 Halifax-South Boston 

 Iris Brammer 

 Mary Riley Styles 

 Powhatan 

 Radford 

 Rockbridge 

 Virginia Beach 

 

One-time expenditures: 

 Appomattox Regional 

 Arlington 

 Hampton 

 Middlesex 

 

Reporting Errors: 

 Eastern Shore 

 J. Robert Jamerson 

 Mathews 

 Northumberland 

 

Lower costs: 

 Gloucester 

 L.E. Smoot 

 Portsmouth 

 

Other: 

 Buchanan (Bid process extended past FY by county) 

 Clifton Forge (Director ill-health) 

 Lunenburg (Misunderstanding of fiscal requirements) 
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Library Board Proposed Meeting Dates 

 

2020 - 2021 

 

 

 

Monday, September 14, 2020 

 

 

 

Thursday, November 19, 2020 

      (Joint retreat with Foundation Board, 12:30-4:00 p.m.) 

 

 

 

Monday, January 11, 2021 

 

 

 

Monday, April 12, 2021 

 

 

 

Monday, June 28, 2021 

(Annual Meeting and Luncheon) 
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The Commonwealth of Virginia 

A Resolution of the Library Board 

 

WHEREAS Kristin Cabral was appointed in July 2014 by Governor Terry 

McAuliffe to a five-year term on the Library Board; and  

WHEREAS she served faithfully as a member of the Board during her term and 

provided the Board and Library staff with sound advice based on her extensive 

experience working with many cultural and community organizations as well as 

public libraries; and  

WHEREAS during her tenure on the Board, she was an active member of the 

Education, Outreach, and Research Services the Public Library Development 

Committees and served ably as chair of the Public Library Development 

Committee from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018; and  

WHEREAS she served as one of the Board’s representatives on the Library of 

Virginia Foundation Board and enthusiastically supported the Foundation’s 

development efforts; and 

WHEREAS she has been a strong advocate for the mission of the Library of 

Virginia and a supporter of its many programs, including the annual Virginia 

Literary Awards; now therefore 

BE IT RESOLVED by the Library Board on this 15th day of June 2020 that the 

Library Board recognize Kristin Cabral for her leadership and service; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution be spread upon the minutes 

of this meeting, and that a copy of it be given to Kristin Cabral as a token of the 

Board’s appreciation of her service to the Library and to the Commonwealth of 

Virginia.                  
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The Commonwealth of Virginia 

A Resolution of the Library Board 

 

WHEREAS Mark E. Emblidge was appointed in December 2009 by Governor 

Tim Kaine to fill the final six months of an unexpired term on the Library Board 

and was reappointed to a full five-year term on the Board in July 2010 by 

Governor Kaine and to a second five-year term in July 2015 by Governor Terry 

McAuliffe; and  

WHEREAS he has served faithfully as a member of the Board during this period 

and has provided the Board and Library staff with sound advice based on his vast 

experience in the fields of education, literacy, and public policy; and  

WHEREAS during his tenure on the Board, he was an active member of the 

Archival, Collections, and Records Management Services, Public Library 

Development, and Legislative and Finance Committees and represented the 

Library Board on the Library of Virginia Foundation Board; and  

WHEREAS he served ably as chair of the Library Board from December 2012 

through June 30, 2014; and 

WHEREAS he has been an staunch supporter of and advocate for work of the 

Library of Virginia; now therefore 

BE IT RESOLVED by the Library Board on this 15th day of June 2020 that the 

Board recognize and thank Mark E. Emblidge for his leadership and service; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution be spread upon the minutes 

of this meeting, and that a copy of it be given to Mark E. Emblidge as a token of 

the Board’s appreciation of his service to the Library and to the Commonwealth of 

Virginia.                  
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The Commonwealth of Virginia 

A Resolution of the Library Board 

 

WHEREAS M. David Skiles was appointed in 2013 by Governor Robert 

McDonnell to fill the final year of an unexpired term on the Library Board and was 

reappointed to a full five-year term on the Board in July 2014 by Governor Terry 

McAuliffe; and  

WHEREAS he served faithfully as a member of the Board during this period and 

provided the Board and Library staff with sound advice based on his expertise in 

the workings of Virginia government; and  

WHEREAS in 2017 he took a leadership role on behalf of the Library Board in 

securing and advancing budget amendments that restored funding to the Library to 

enable the resumption of public service hours in the reading rooms on Saturdays 

and Mondays; and 

WHEREAS during his tenure on the Board, he was an active member of the 

Archival, Collections, and Records Management Services, Public Library 

Development, and Legislative and Finance Committees; and  

WHEREAS he served ably as chair of the Library Board from July 1, 2018, 

through June 30, 2019; and 

WHEREAS he has been an staunch supporter of the work of the Library of 

Virginia; now therefore 

BE IT RESOLVED by the Library Board on this 15th day of June 2020 that the 

Library Board recognize M. David Skiles for his leadership and service; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution be spread upon the minutes 

of this meeting, and that a copy of it be given to M. David Skiles as a token of the 

Board’s appreciation of his service to the Library and to the Commonwealth of 

Virginia.      
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Executive Summary 

 

Library of Virginia Activities, Accomplishments, and Challenges 

 April to June 2020 

 

Despite the challenges posed by the coronavirus pandemic and our closing to the public on March 14, 

the Library of Virginia continues to implement its strategic plan with initiatives that focus on collecting 

the new Virginia, dynamic digitization, civic leadership, the Library as a place, and the Library beyond 

place.  Below are highlights of our activities during the past quarter as well as an overview of the work 

we are doing under our current operating status. 

 

Collections, Access, and Management Services  
The Visual Studies department in Special Collections introduced a new photo collecting 

initiative, Signs of the Time: COVID-19 in Virginia on Tumblr (https://va-

signsofthetime.tumblr.com/). The project invites member of the public to contribute photos of 

the temporary signs shops and restaurants have quickly put up to communicate service changes 

as a result of the pandemic as well as social distancing rules and safety measures to limit the 

chances of contracting the virus. The goals for the project are to document the official response 

and the changing landscape of governmental guidance during the crisis and to collect 

representative examples of how Virginia communities are affected by the virus. The hope is that 

it will help future generations visualize how Virginians’ public lives were impacted by COVID-

19 with the halting of regular business and social interaction. The Library is not encouraging 

people to leave home in order to take photos, but rather to help document signs citizens might 

see as they venture out for supplies or takeout food in the communities. 

 
The Virginia Newspaper Project (VNP) is gearing up production for phase VI of the Virginia 

National Digital Newspaper Project. The focus will be the Farmville Herald, which documents 

Massive Resistance well. Several antebellum newspapers will also be digitized, taking the 

Library’s online newspaper collection back into the 1830s. Another title to be scanned is the 

True Southerner newspaper published for freedmen just after the Civil War. The VNP just 

posted more than 5,400 digitized pages of the Thomas Jefferson High School (Richmond City) 

newspaper on the Virginia Chronicle website (https://virginiachronicle.com) with the support of 

the school’s alumni association. Thomas Jefferson High students began publishing the 

Jeffersonian in 1931, and it provides a unique perspective on major issues throughout the century 

including war, massive resistance, civil rights, and more.  

 

Staff in Manuscripts and Special Collections worked with the board of the Friends of the 

Virginia State Archives to purchase at auction several important pieces including a letter from 

James Monroe and a historic map of Alleghany County. The signed letter dated January 4, 1807, 

was addressed to Colonel Hugh Mercer and shares Monroe’s thoughts on running for president 

in 1808, his hesitations, and his relationship with Thomas Jefferson. Monroe eventually ran in 

the 1808 election, losing to fellow Virginian James Madison. The acquisition of six lots at this 

auction was made possible by a generous gift of $6,000 from the Friends of the Virginia State  

 

https://va-signsofthetime.tumblr.com/
https://va-signsofthetime.tumblr.com/
https://virginiachronicle.com/
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Archives. The Friends also sponsored more than three hundred hours of processing work for 

manuscript collections during the past two years through the Adopt Virginia’s History program.     

Digital Initiatives and Web Presence  
Teleworking full time has suited many of us in Digital Initiatives and Web Presence as so much 

of our work is easily carried out remotely. However, we are all feeling the pinch of relative 

isolation from each other and our colleagues in other areas. We all look forward to meeting again 

in person and enjoying the opportunity for more instantaneous, creative, and thoughtful 

conversations that are so much more satisfying when you only have to walk down the hall or 

shout between offices!  

 

That said, we’ve continued to talk to each other via Google Meet at least once a week, and fully 

leverage email and chat to stay in touch. The Web team has taken this time to research and test a 

variety of new technologies that will support the modernization of both the architecture and 

maintenance of our Web assets. Je’Juan Hunter’s new internal Staffnet will launch in early June 

and will make internal resources of value to staff in their day-to-day work more accessible and 

usable. Zach Rice has been working his WordPress magic to deploy an updated 

edu.lva.virginia.gov portal, and he was able to assist in the quick deployment of Visual Studies’ 

Signs of the Time tumblr site (https://va-signsofthetime.tumblr.com/). Kristoff Arneson has been 

working with our partners at From the Page (https://fromthepage.com/) and immersing himself in 

the world of IIIF (https://iiif.io/) to prepare for the technical work of our NHPRC grant in 

support of Virginia Untold. 

 

Making History: Transcribe (http://www.virginiamemory.com/transcribe/) continues to grow in 

number of volunteers -- 180 additional since mid-March – as people seek new outlets for their 

time. Staff have also contributed widely to the approval of materials which allows us to make 

those items fully available more quickly. Our From the Page (https://fromthepage.com/lva) 

volunteers have given us more than 2,200 hours of their time since March! We are pleased that 

our crowdsourcing sites can keep people busy, distracted and feeling useful. 

 

Work on implementation of our new digital asset and preservation management system, Rosetta, 

continues apace, as the team is working hard to develop new workflows while also closely 

examining our existing content to ready it for migration. This is a long and difficult process, as 

the new system has so much to offer and many nuances. Our support team in Israel and 

Australia, however, have been very helpful as we move this project forward. Jessica Burgess and 

Kathy Jordan attended the 3-day Rosetta Users Working Group meeting via Zoom at the 

beginning of June, which has reminded us what a collaborative and helpful group we are 

joining.  

  

The Alma/Primo team has spent a lot of time this past month working with our colleagues in 

public services to prepare for our reopening to the public.  We have cleaned up user account 

information to facilitate broadcast communication to all of our account holders regarding the 

reopening of the building, as well as details regarding the return of checked out material. In 

addition, the team has worked to create a way for the public to return their materials to the 

Library safely.  Credit, again, must be given to our Ex Libris community which has shared so 

much of their knowledge to help all libraries in this very strange time.  

 

https://va-signsofthetime.tumblr.com/
https://fromthepage.com/
https://iiif.io/
http://www.virginiamemory.com/transcribe/
https://fromthepage.com/lva
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Government Records Services 

Archival staff in our State Records Department have been archiving Governor Northam’s press 

conferences to help document the Commonwealth’s response to the coronavirus. These efforts to 

collect and preserve a record of state government’s actions to manage the pandemic extend 

beyond the governor’s press conferences. We are collecting the websites and Twitter feeds of the 

Northam Administration, Lieutenant Governor Justin Fairfax, and Attorney General Mark 

Herring. We are also collecting the websites and Twitter feeds of all other state agencies, 

Virginia’s Congressional Delegation, and members of the General Assembly. We collected this 

information before COVID-19. Since March, we have begun collecting from over 300 websites 

of Virginia’s public schools and institutions of higher education. There are many challenges in 

selecting, gathering, and preserving this information, and State Archivist Mike Strom and Senior 

State Recrods Archivist Roger Christman are planning to write an article for the Library’s 

quarterly magazine, Broadside, about those challenges and the archival mission we are trying to 

uphold in documenting the pandemic. 

Since mid-March, State Records staff members have been focusing a great deal of their time on 

projects designed to increase access to records from state agencies. This includes adding or 

correcting more than 3,000 catalog records, featuring the Northern Neck land surveys. They have 

put approximately 20 finding aids (inventories of collections) online, including those for 

collections from the Secretaries of Administration, Finance, and Education. They have also been 

working to clean up our internal database so we can more easily and effectively track the records 

in our collection.   

The project with Ancestry to scan Virginia Vital Records from 1853-1935 is underway. Ancestry 

has scanned 15 rolls of microfilm, finding 37 images that do not meet their quality standards. We 

are very pleased that the number of unacceptable images is so low thus far and have started the 

process of finding the paper records to see if there is a way to achieve a better scan. Last week, 

IT staff added 48,352 emails from the Secretary of Natural Resources to the Governor Kaine 

email collection. This release includes nearly 9,000 emails sent and received by Secretary of 

Natural Resources L. Preston Bryant, Jr. 

Records Management staff adapted quickly to a telecommuting environment and maintained a 

nearly seamless transition in providing their usual support to personnel from both state and local 

government agencies.  Our online tip sheets were updated and new ones created to address 

records management while telecommuting in an attempt to give our client base improved and 

appropriate information with which to handle the present situation. In addition, after a stringent 

review process involving advice from the Office of the Attorney General, we revised the RM-3 

Certificate of Records Destruction form and removed the requirement for original, wet-ink 

signatures in order to remove obstacles for agency personnel who were working from home or 

were otherwise not easily able to produce hard copy documents and route them to other 

personnel for signatures. This is in lieu of the long term project to move to a fully electronic 

records destruction reporting process, which has been slow to bear fruit despite persistent effort 

on the part of RM staff.  With the help of LVA's IT staff, we are soliciting bids from local 

software vendors to complete the project in the coming fiscal year. 
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Digital images of chancery causes from five localities – Southampton, Smyth, Floyd, 

Rappahannock, and Washington Counties – totaling 754,682 images have been added to the 

Chancery Records Index site. Previously, these records were available only on microfilm at 

LVA. Since March, Circuit Court Records Preservation (CCRP) staff have added hundreds of 

slave names into the Chancery Records Index database, making them discoverable by 

researchers anxious to tell their stories. The CCRP staff has transcribed and approved 

transcriptions of hundreds of records that will soon be posted on Virginia Untold.  

We are pleased to welcome McKenzie Long to the staff. McKenzie joins our other recent arrival, 

Mary Ann Mason, on the CCRP staff and both will process and index chancery causes.  

Library Development and Networking  

The Library Development and Networking Division has continued to pivot as needed to respond 

to the needs of public libraries during these difficult times. 

 

Youth Services Consultant, Sue La Paro, has been supporting public libraries by individual and 

group contacts within the field; organizing monthly group chats with the Virginia Library 

Association Youth Services Forum; coaching librarians and attending online story times; and 

refining the Transforming Teen Services training to presented virtually this month and physically 

when able. Finally, we provided children’s books and a marketing piece to various Virginia 

Health Departments (upon their request) in support of their Women, Infants, and Children 

Clinics program promoting school readiness activities and public library usage. 

 

Continuing Education Consultant, Cindy Church, has hosted three division-produced workshops 

to staff and coordinated the participation of approximately 1,800 library staff members in 

professional development webinars from our contracted providers. Further, 900 courses from 

LVA’s Webjunction subscription have been completed. Cindy continues to serve as the library 

community’s representative to Commonwealth Connect and was helpful in getting an up-to-date 

Wifi Hotspot map published for citizen use during the pandemic. 

 

Public Library Consultant Reagen Thalacker, has constructed a significant and ever-growing 

COVID-19 Resource guide and an Unemployment guide for library workers who may have been 

furloughed or laid off. Reagen is directly consulting with libraries, providing tech support and 

digital solutions for library trustee meetings and trustee training and has begun the New Director 

Institute webinars. Lending further digital strength to the team, Reagen has begun streamlining 

the InfoCenter for clarity and access.  

 

Grants and Data Coordinator, Kim Armentrout, continues to coach library directors, especially in 

the variances granted for state aid and their appropriate use.  She has consulted with Manassas 

Park as they continue their library program development and is developing the 2019 public 

library data infographic. Kim will be reporting state aid considerations live during the board 

meeting. 

 

Director Nan Carmack, in addition to usual activities, is leading the IMLS COVID Cares Funds 

research, planning and execution. Twenty-one libraries, selected for the combination of high 

unemployment and poverty and low broadband access, have been identified as recipients of  
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services from the $770K grant from IMLS to the Library of Virginia for this purpose. Initially 

identified services include disaster planning consulting; provision of wifi hotspots and data 

enabled tablets; smartbus routers to enable roving wifi provision; and lockers with wifi access to 

provided extended service points. 

 

Public Services and Outreach 
With the Library closed to the public until further notice to help contain the spread of the 

coronavirus (COVID-19), the public service staff have re-focused their energies on providing 

robust remote services for researchers who cannot visit us in person. Between March 16 and May 

30, Access Services staff processed 534 online registrations/renewals so that patrons could 

access online databases. Concerns over material handling shut down the Interlibrary Loan system 

across the country. The Library has made it a point to liberally fill requests by providing digital 

copies of materials in our collection. The Library has filled 139 requests for copies during that 

same time frame. Archives and Library Reference staff members continue to provide excellent 

reference and research assistance via telephone and email. As predicted, demand for these 

services has greatly expanded.  

 

Additionally, both Reference and Access Services staff have assisted IT with various access 

projects. Reference Services collaborated with Education and Outreach on the Find Your Family 

History series, bringing genealogical workshops to an online audience. Reference staff also 

continued work on updating and reformatting the Library’s online research guides into the 

LibGuides, a content management and curation platform that integrates well with the Library’s 

new catalog. Public service staff have also contributed to Transcribe, the Uncommonwealth 

Blog, and a variety of other digital projects.  

 

 Education and Outreach staff have found meaningful ways to engage with audiences by 

providing relevant and useful educational material on Virginia’s history, culture, and people.  In 

response to the closing of Virginia schools, education and programs specialist Emma Ito 

developed an At-Home Learning Resources (https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/at-home-learning/) page 

to help parents, caregivers, students, educators, and lifelong learners connect with a range of 

resources from the Library for all groups. With the cancellation of this spring’s in-person 

beginner and intermediate genealogy workshops, the Library offered a three-part webinar series 

Find Your Family History to help attendees trace their 

https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/at-home-learning/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/FindingYourVaRoots/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/FindingYourVaRoots/
https://bit.ly/FamilyHistoryVideos
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(https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/civic-conversation-series/) with their documentary suggestions, 

optional questions and resource links, to provide the opportunity for these discussions to take 

place among families and via virtual group chats. Civic Conversations is a program that 

encourages informed conversations on complex topics affecting Virginia. 

 

When We Demand: Women's Suffrage in Virginia became unavailable to the public with the 

Library’s closing,  exhibit curators Mari Julienne and Barbara Batson and Education and  

Outreach manager Catherine Fitzgerald Wyatt began working on a video series titled "In the 

Gallery," highlighting  materials in the exhibition. Cindy Marks edited the videos. The videos 

will be available soon on the Education (https://www.facebook.com/educationLVA) and Library 

(https://www.facebook.com/LibraryofVA/) Facebook pages. Among the subjects in the video 

series are the suffrage banners, Maud Jamison's typewriter, the voter registers, Marion Read's 

scrapbook of the "Western Special," and the legislators' cards used by the Equal Suffrage League 

to track Virginia legislator's positions on the question of woman suffrage. The traveling 

exhibitions program will restart as public libraries reopen. In addition to the videos, Barbara 

Batson, Mari Julienne, Emma Ito, and Cindy Marks also worked to make many of the interactive 

elements of the physical exhibition and other suffrage resources available online on the 

We Demand: Women’s Suffrage in Virginia web page (https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/wedemand/).  

 

The Public Service and Outreach Division managers are focused on planning for the Library’s 

physical reopening. Our highest priority is the health, safety, and well-being of the public and 

our staff while providing the best service possible. In addition to all relevant Executive Orders 

(EO 53 through 63), the Library is following guidelines recommended by the Virginia 

Department of Health (VDH) and the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) and library best 

practices. Reopening will require additional precautions and new procedures based on these best 

practices for physical distancing, material handling, and occupancy rates. These new rules and 

procedures will be announced shortly.  

We will also soon be announcing that the Library of Virginia has just become a Family Search 

Affiliate Library.   This will allow Library of Virginia users to access the vast array of Affiliate 

Library resources and records at computer stations in the Library’s reading room.   

 

 

https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/civic-conversation-series/
https://www.facebook.com/educationLVA
https://www.facebook.com/LibraryofVA/
https://edu.lva.virginia.gov/wedemand/
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